

China's Foreign Policy in Fragile States

In Partial Fulfillment of Degree Requirements
The Hubert H. Humphrey School of Public Affairs
The University of Minnesota

May 10, 2017

Michael Blomquist
Collin Bradley
Madeline Welter
Allen Young

Instructor: Mary Curtin
Client: Yun Sun

Contents

Introduction.....	1
Fragile States.....	1
China’s Foreign Policy	2
Methodology.....	6
Framework and Sources.....	6
Case Study Selection.....	7
Limitations and areas for future exploration.....	9
Chinese Engagement in Angola.....	10
Historical Context	10
Interests	11
Activities	14
Conclusions and Outlook.....	16
Chinese Engagement in Venezuela.....	18
Historical Context	18
Interests	18
Activities	19
Conclusions and Outlook.....	23
Chinese Engagement in Nepal	24
Historical Context	24
Interests	24
Activities	27
Conclusions and Outlook.....	29
Chinese Engagement in Afghanistan	30
Historical Context	30
Interests	31
Activities	32
Conclusions and Outlook.....	36
Findings.....	38

Introduction

This report examines China's foreign policy in fragile states. With its economic rise over the last three decades, China has come to play an increasingly prominent role on the world stage. Accounts of Chinese foreign policy often focus either on China's relationship to other great powers or its expansion into a specific region, such as Africa or Latin America. Here we attempt to approach Chinese foreign policy from a different angle—namely, that of its policy in countries of heightened political instability. Does China have a specific policy for fragile states, as distinct from its various regional strategies? To begin to answer this question, we examine the cases of four fragile states in different parts of the world: Angola, Venezuela, Afghanistan, and Nepal. Our research draws on published economic data and recent scholarship on China's political objectives. Our conclusion is that China goes to great lengths to foster stability, particularly in countries with strategic importance, even if it does not have a specific “fragile states” policy.

Fragile States

For the purposes of this report, we define fragile states as those whose near-term political survival is not assured. The Fund for Peace's annual “World Fragility Index” ranks all countries on fragility according to twelve criteria, including “human rights and rule of law,” “state legitimacy,” “uneven economic development, and others.”¹ Rather than focusing on the top “fragile” states on this list, however (most of which are in sub-Saharan Africa), for this report we have sought to spread our case studies as widely as possible across the globe. This approach lets us start to identify a potential Chinese policy toward fragile states as such, rather than toward sub-Saharan Africa specifically, where many fragile states are concentrated. Still, three of the states chosen rank relatively high on the list: Afghanistan (9), Nepal (33), and Angola (37). The fourth, Venezuela (63), is currently facing a severe economic and political crisis that is arguably

more acute than the situations in the other countries, even if its characteristics do not match the Fund for Peace algorithm.

Not coincidentally, China's own stability has provided scholars fertile ground for debate. Susan Shirk, in *China: Fragile Superpower* (2007), argues that despite its growing strength abroad, China faced serious destabilizing factors at home, including income inequality and corruption.² Others point out that predictions of the fall of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) have long been mistaken.³ In any event, one reason for the government's single-minded pursuit of prosperity, through development at home and investment abroad, is to shore up domestic support for a regime whose legitimacy is tied increasingly to economic growth.

China's Foreign Policy

In the early 1990s, after it violently suppressed the Tiananmen protests of 1989 that threatened the survival of the regime, the party found itself in need of a lasting solution to popular discontent. For Deng Xiaoping, whose "reform and opening" policy had started to raise economic output in the 1980s, the solution lay in economic liberalization. Deng's 1992 "southern tour" to Shenzhen, Guangdong, Zhuhai, and Shanghai gave a boost to market reforms, highlighting the potential of special economic zones to attract foreign investment. The party wagered that with economic openness, political grievances would recede into the background, and in effect it offered prosperity in exchange for obedience.⁴ For the rest of the 1990s, under Jiang Zemin, the country continued to build its economic strength while avoiding taking a leadership role in international matters, following Deng's maxim of "keeping a low profile and biding time".⁵

The new century marked a turning point in China's rise. In 2001, it joined the World Trade Organization and won its bid to host the 2008 Olympics. That same year, Premier Zhu

Rongji gave a speech to the National People's Congress outlining a "going out" strategy that encouraged Chinese firms to invest abroad.⁶ This policy spurred the growth of private companies, as opposed to traditionally dominant state-owned enterprises, even while state-controlled banks—in particular China Development Bank (CDB) and China Export-Import Bank (China Exim Bank)—played a key role in underwriting these companies' activities.⁷ Before this policy, in the 1980s and 1990s, Chinese outward direct investment was minimal; after 2003, investment took a sharp upward tick, and in 2010, it became the fifth-largest source of foreign direct investment in the world.⁸ Even with liberalization, China remains a directed economy, a fact which helps shape public and private foreign investment decisions.

Under the administrations of Hu Jintao and Wen Jiabao (2002-12), China's presence in the economies of Asia, Europe, Africa, and the Americas expanded dramatically, through both private and state-owned enterprises, prompting sustained speculation about its intentions and prospects. Scholars in the West, and particularly in the US, began to wonder whether China's rise would be peaceful, whether the country would be a "responsible stakeholder" in the international order, and whether it would replace the US as the global hegemon. In this vein, Martin Jacques and Howard French have argued that China is a "civilization state" that views its growing prominence as a return to its rightful position at the center of the world order after a two-hundred-year hiatus.⁹ Susan Shirk, David Shambaugh, Thomas Christensen, and Lyle Goldstein note the risks that China's rise poses to the West but emphasize the very real opportunities for cooperation and prosperity.¹⁰

On the hawkish fringe, Michael Pillsbury and Peter Navarro view China as a threat to the United States, and see its growing economic clout as a harbinger of future military strength.¹¹ Elizabeth Economy, Michael Levi, Kevin Gallagher, and Roberto Porzecanski have noted the

transformative impact that China's pursuit of natural resources, particularly oil, is having on commodity-producing countries, increasing exports but weighting them toward raw materials.¹² Other scholars, like William Norris and Benjamin Creutzfeldt, highlight the multiplicity of people and institutions behind the country's expansion; rather than ask what "China" is doing in Africa, for example, they examine the relationship between the state actor and the individual economic "agents."¹³

Since 2008, and particularly since Xi Jinping took office in 2012, China has adopted a more assertive posture toward the US—the "New Truculence," in Kaiser Kuo's description¹⁴—seen in its recent anger over the deployment of the Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) missile defense system and its refusal to recognize the Permanent Court of Arbitration's decision on its territorial claims in the South China Sea. Willy Wo-Lap Lam sees Xi's foreign policy as a departure from that of Deng, Jiang, and Hu; he observes that Xi has replaced "biding time" with "proactively seeking achievements".¹⁵ How Chinese foreign policy will change during the presidency of Donald Trump—and in particular, whether China will take a leadership role on climate change and trade liberalization—are open questions.

What is clear is that China is actively raising its profile around the world. Broad initiatives like the "One Belt, One Road" (OBOR) plan to connect China to Europe via South and Central Asia through transportation infrastructure, and institutions like Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) or the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, are indications that China is now much more willing to take a leadership role in international diplomacy. In peacekeeping operations, too, China has begun to play a more prominent part, contributing over 8,000 troops in 2015, over 20% of the all troops worldwide.¹⁶

As a source of aid and investment, China has become an increasingly popular benefactor for governments in developing countries, because unlike the World Bank or other Western lenders, its loans come largely free of political strings. China frequently cites its policy of non-intervention in the internal affairs of other countries and emphasizes that its deals are “win-wins”, beneficial for everyone involved. Still, in some countries, particularly in Africa, its presence has fueled concerns that it is playing an outsize role in local economies, and that its concern is not mutual benefit but securing strategic resources and developing markets.¹⁷

Methodology

This report is the culmination of a four-month study based on academic and policy literature, published data, news articles, and government documents. In this methodology section, we will briefly describe the framework that guided our research, as well as our justification for our four case study selections. As a general note, a key challenge in this project is the fact that China is very opaque about the amount and nature of its foreign aid. Additionally, due to the somewhat opaque nature of each state, information on those countries tends to be uneven. We believe the numbers in this report paint a good picture, but these caveats should be kept in mind.

Framework and Sources

At the beginning of this project, we established a theoretical framework in order to keep a common approach to our individual case studies. The overarching questions in our project are as follows:

- What goals is China pursuing in fragile states and how is it pursuing them?
- Does China have a foreign investment or aid model specific to fragile states?

Additionally, our framework included four broad areas that we explored in our research. For each country, we focused on the historical context, the nature of China's interests and presence, the trajectory of its aid and involvement, and the perception of the host country. Ultimately, not all questions were equally important in each case study, but each study has the same structure.

Case Study Selection

We chose four case studies based on the Fund for Peace Fragile States Index, current events, a desire for geographic diversity, and interest and expertise. The selected case studies are as follows:

Angola

As the 37th most fragile state in the world, according to the Fund for Peace Index, Angola is neither the most fragile state in Africa nor the most fragile African state where China is involved.¹⁸ Our decision to choose Angola rested on a few key issues. First, it is still recovering from its 27-year civil war, which ended in 2002 and continues to impact how the country functions. Second, the majoritarian ruling party has a consistent need to prove its legitimacy to its people and suffers from the pitfalls of many developing states the world over. Namely, beyond poverty and unemployment, the government is ranked the 164th most corrupt country in the world, receives a 1 out of 12 in government functionality, and has a declining level of freedom according to Freedom House.¹⁹ Third, Angola presents a historic and well-documented method of Chinese involvement, featuring resource-backed loans in exchange for Chinese-built infrastructure. Called the “Angola Model,” it has been exported to other resource rich African states and presents a viable starting point for discerning whether such a model, or one that is similar, has been exported beyond the African continent and into Latin America and China’s neighbors.

Venezuela

Of the four countries examined here, Venezuela is arguably the one whose immediate future is most uncertain, even though it does not figure high on most indices. Runaway inflation and shortages of basic goods have crippled the country’s economy, particularly since the global

fall in oil prices in 2014. Recent attempts by President Nicolás Maduro to consolidate power, particularly through the Supreme Court's ruling to dissolve the National Assembly, have sparked international condemnation and domestic unrest. As of this writing, in mid-April 2017, massive, sustained protests have descended on Caracas, calling for new elections.²⁰ China has invested heavily in Venezuela over the last decade—more than in any other Latin American country—mainly through commodity-backed loans. The current crisis poses a risk to China's investments: not only is Venezuela unable to make needed upgrades to develop its oil infrastructure, it may also soon be forced to default on its loan repayment.

Nepal

Nepal was selected for this study because of both its fragility and its unique geographic location. According to the Fund for Peace, Nepal is the 33rd most fragile state in the world, largely due to the lingering effects of the 1996-2006 civil war that left more than 12,000 dead and 1,000 missing.²¹ With over 760 miles of shared border with China—all of it with the politically charged area of Tibet—this instability within Nepal offers a set of political incentives and pressures for Beijing that are unique among the countries in this study. Additionally, Nepal does not have the international political attention and Western involvement that Afghanistan has, which also alters China's political calculus and adds diversity to this study.

Afghanistan

Afghanistan has a number of characteristics that made it a compelling case in this study. It is ranked as the ninth most fragile state in the world by the Fund for Peace, and it is the setting for a conflict that has lasted for more than a decade. Currently, violence continues, and the Taliban controls the most territory it has held since the U.S. invasion in 2001.²² Additionally, Afghanistan is among the poorest countries in the world, and its political situation is far from

stable. Afghanistan shares only a small portion of its border with China, but its proximity has raised security concerns for China, particularly with regard to its Muslim Uyghur community. While its relationship with Afghanistan has been limited, especially compared to its historically closer alliance with Pakistan, China has started to take a more and more active role in the past few years. The withdrawal of Western troops in the future will provide a new opportunity and test for China.

Limitations and areas for future exploration

Each of the countries that this report will explore is in some sort of transition. This paper reflects the current situation, but has been written perhaps before certain trends, scenarios, and policy changes have been fully realized. In addition, the preliminary nature of the research and time constraints meant we were unable to travel to any of the countries. Thus, to better understand China's strategy in each case, future researchers should continue to watch for changes in behavior and support in the coming years.

Future projects on this topic may also benefit by expanding the number of case studies. It would be interesting to look at multiple fragile states to see the similarities and differences in China's approach within each region, as well as to study whether changes in policy in one country affect China's policies in neighboring countries.

Chinese Engagement in Angola

Historical Context

China's history with modern Angola dates to the country's anticolonial struggle for independence from Portugal, which began in 1961. China initially backed the Marxist party that would eventually win control of Angola, the *Movimento Popular de Libertação de Angola* (MPLA), but later abandoned that faction in favor of two other factions once the MPLA aligned with the Soviet Union.²³ Following Angola's declaration of independence in 1975 and the outbreak of what would be a 27-year civil war, China backed factions competing with the MPLA for Angolan rule, primarily the *União Nacional para a Independência Total de Angola* (UNITA).²⁴ Even after establishing official diplomatic ties with the independent, MPLA-run Angola in 1983, China continued to provide arms and materiel to UNITA and other armed groups through the 1990s.²⁵

Following the end of the Angolan Civil War in 2002, China funded some small-scale infrastructure projects for rehabilitation of electric grids and of the Luanda railway.²⁶ China began negotiations to provide Angola with large scale development assistance in 2002, agreed to a framework agreement with Angola in 2003, and offered its first resource-backed loan of \$2 billion for infrastructure projects in 2005.²⁷ Such an offer allowed Angola to be less dependent on Western aid, which often came with conditions requiring Angola to reform its governance practices and improve transparency, something Angola was averse to doing, as it wanted to rebuild the country first and worry about reforming the government later.²⁸ Since then, China has provided billions in resource-backed loans for post-war reconstruction Angola, Chinese companies have invested in the economy of Angola, and Angola has the third largest leading oil supplier to China.

This exchange of funds from Chinese institutions, the opening of Angola to investment from Chinese private and state-owned enterprises, and the supply of oil from Angola to China has been productive to the point that it was given a name, “the Angola Model,” which China exported to other resource-rich African states, such as the Democratic of Republic of Congo.

Interests

The goals and impact of China’s involvement in Angola are the subject of debate. Some scholars see China’s actions as a straightforward grab for the natural resources it needs to fuel its own economy, a new imperialism and yet another way for the outside world to exploit Africa.²⁹ Others see a more complex strategy whereby China is utilizing an aid structure learned through its own experience of receiving aid, wherein traditional aid was mixed with other types of economic development that benefited both the donor and the recipient and reflected the needs of each country involved.³⁰

While China certainly requires natural resources, is actively purchasing them from Africa, and is often also building the infrastructure necessary to do so, its need for oil is not the sole benefit China receives from its engagement in Angola. There are other benefits for China from its interactions here and in other African states that are more compelling and in line with China’s long-term interests. With respect to Angola, China’s interests lie in the political realm, in the interest of stability, and in economics.

Political

There has always been a political element to China’s involvement in Angola. What has changed is the magnitude to which political goals play in China’s involvement. Initially, its decision to involve itself with Angola was purely political, first to support anti-colonial rebellion and then to support UNITA and other anti-MPLA groups in order to offset the influence of the

Soviet Union.³¹ Following the end of the Angolan Civil War, China saw an opportunity to intensify relations with a new, stabilizing Angola. Such decisions were likely not based on political needs, but in so doing China secured Angola's recognition of the One China policy, a key Chinese goal being to get as many African states as possible to recognize Beijing over Taipei.³²

Stability

Instability in Angola is not a direct threat to Chinese national security. However, instability in Angola, whether political or violent, could have large-scale impacts on Chinese interests in Angola. Because the Angolan government is highly insular and nontransparent, with growing discontent over rampant corruption, political instability could affect Chinese companies in seeking permits or securing contracts. Such effects would lead to a slowdown in Chinese business. It could also cause Angola to default on its loans, leading to an economic loss for China. In addition, political and/or violent instability in Angola could put the estimated 259,000 Chinese living in Angola at risk, especially if they are seen to have supported a corrupt government.³³

Thus, China has an interest in securing its capital, its people, and the corporations that employ them by ensuring that Angola continues to enjoy stability and that a return to violence or unpredictable governance remains unlikely. To ensure predictability, it may be in China's interests to ensure that large changes to governance do not occur rapidly and that the ruling party stays in power, but there is no evidence that China works to ensure such outcomes in Angola. China's lack of political conditions on its loans has allowed the ruling MPLA to consolidate power and to make governance in the country more corrupt and opaque.³⁴

However, China, in an extension of its efforts to clean up domestic corruption, has cracked down on the corruption of Chinese investors abroad, including those who, while working on behalf of Chinese state-owned enterprises, overpaid for rights to extract oil from blocks in Angola to bribe or kick back funds to Angolan officials.³⁵ What is more, China cited issues related to Angolan government transparency in its denial to extend a \$15 billion loan from the CDB to the financially struggling Angolan state-owned oil company, Sonangol.³⁶ This suggests that while China desires continued stability in Angolan institutions, it is not willing to do so at the risk of falling victim of the endemic corruption in the Angolan regime.

Economic

Access to oil is certainly on the minds of China's leadership. However, in addition to loans for infrastructure improvements that directly aid in oil extraction, Chinese loans also go toward non-oil projects, such as the building of large-scale housing projects, schools, and hospitals as well as soccer stadiums.³⁷ While part of this is likely to promote Chinese soft power, and possibly to diversify the Angolan economy and prevent instability in the wake of oil shocks, such funding opens new avenues that China can exploit to provide jobs to its citizens—China often sends Chinese laborers to work on projects—and export markets for Chinese goods.

In addition, the exportation of Chinese goods and services may be vital to the security of the CCP at home. With an economic slowdown, China risks losing the massive levels of growth it has seen since it undertook market reforms in the 1990s. Stefan Halper argues that by increasing its growth and enabling its citizens to work and make a decent living, the CCP can circumvent major calls for reform in governance.³⁸ Only by providing “consistent growth at a rate that is unprecedented” can the CCP retain the legitimacy to rule without being forced to reform itself or be held accountable for the massive income and social inequality that has arisen

because of China's market liberalization.³⁹ With its own domestic infrastructure needs on the decline, it makes sense that China and the CCP would look to new markets to increase exportation of the products and expertise from vital industries. Thus, while securing oil in Angola is certainly important, merely using Chinese companies and Chinese workers to rebuild Angola helps China because it provides work and capital to Chinese citizens and helps offset any losses in Chinese domestic growth.

Activities

China's initial loan offering to Angola in 2002 was for \$2 billion, payable over 17-years at an interest rate set at London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus 1.5% after a 5-year grace period.⁴⁰ This loan from the China Exim Bank was extended by an additional \$2.5 billion by 2007.⁴¹ By 2010, just eight years after China provided its first loan to Angola, a total of \$10 billion was pledged to Angola from the China Exim Bank alone, for which loans after the initial \$4.5 billion were given the interest rate of LIBOR plus 1.25%.⁴²

These loans, like most from the China Exim Bank, are resource-backed, meaning that the interest payments are guaranteed by the sale of oil to China, which ensures China a minimum amount of this resource.⁴³ Oil is sold to China by the Angolan state oil-company, Sonangol, at the international spot price on the day of shipment, and the revenues are deposited into an account at the China Exim Bank in Angola's name.⁴⁴ These revenues are then distributed by the China Exim Bank directly to the Chinese companies tendered to complete the joint Angola-China approved infrastructure projects as laid out in the initial framework agreement.⁴⁵ The management of the loans is left to the Angolan government.⁴⁶

The China Exim Bank is the primary lender to both Angola and the rest of Africa, having served as the lender for nearly all Chinese loans to Africa's until 2011 and accounting for more

than half of Chinese loans to Africa as of 2014.⁴⁷ But direct Chinese assistance also comes from the CDB and other Chinese financiers. The CDB, for instance, has given at least \$1.5 billion to China's agricultural sector and, in 2014, gave a \$2 billion loan to Sonangol—which has also partnered with the Chinese state-owned oil company Sinopec and private Chinese companies to extract oil from blocks off the Angolan coast—and the Industrial and Commercial Bank of China has given \$2.5 billion in general finance as of 2015.⁴⁸ At least one CDB loan was not oil-backed, and there is reason to believe other non-oil backed loans exist.⁴⁹ Angola, which wants to move away from the traditional “Angola Model,” prefers non-oil backed loans, but China continues to see oil-backed loans as the most secure and predictable of loan structures.⁵⁰ Given that China is the supplier of funds, the Chinese preference has largely won out.

Regardless of the method, the stated goal of China's loans is to help create a market for investment into Angola.⁵¹ Because of a lack of transparency in both Angola and China, it is difficult to accurately assess the impacts of Chinese state-owned enterprises and other Chinese non-government entities' investment in Angola. Much of the investment has seemingly gone into the oil sector, but the need for economic diversification in Angola has led several firms to invest in non-oil sectors such as agriculture and manufacturing; and Chinese citizens have opened shops to sell low-cost, low-end Chinese manufactured goods that have trouble finding a market in the West and domestic China.⁵²

In total, direct loans from China to Angola from 2000 to 2014 amount to a quarter of all loans from China to Africa in that period—\$21.2 billion, \$17.8 billion of which went to extractive industries.⁵³ Foreign direct investment (FDI) flow from China to Angola, from 2003 to 2015, totals \$462.3 million with FDI stock worth \$6.5 billion.⁵⁴ Through this process, China has become Angola's largest export destination and Angola has become China's largest African

source of imports, with 99.1% of that trade being crude petroleum (\$14.3 billion worth of crude in 2015 alone).⁵⁵ Angola is China's third largest oil supplier, behind Saudi Arabia and Russia.⁵⁶ This suggests that China is in Angola solely for oil, but such statistics do not include the service of construction as an export and thus cannot fully explain the reciprocal nature of the relationship.

Conclusions and Outlook

China's involvement in Angola has resulted in a wealth of Chinese-built construction in Angola and a steady flow of oil to China. It is less clear how China's involvement has benefited Angola. Chinese funds bypass Angolan banks in order to reduce the risk of corruption, meaning much of the funding going to Angola does not actually end up in the Angolan economy. In addition, even though China (which often sends its own laborers abroad) agreed to hire Angolans for at least 30% of the workforce of each project, the Chinese Ambassador to Angola said that to do so is "impossible."⁵⁷ With an unemployment rate just under 27% and two-thirds of all Angolans living on less than \$2 a day, Angolans are unable to afford the necessities of life, much less the nearly empty Chinese-built apartments built in new Luandan suburbs.⁵⁸ All of this is worsened by the near 50% global drop in oil prices in 2014. With oil comprising 97% of all Angola's exports, on average, over the last ten years and oil revenues consisting of 95% of Angola's export income, the drop has stalled economic growth, which fell to just 0.6% in 2016, and boosted the inflation rate from just over 5% in 2014 to a high of over 40% in 2016.⁵⁹

Angola is still in dire need of post-war reconstruction, and China has the ability to undertake the long-term task more quickly than Angola could itself. But, in the short-term, the Chinese approach combined with Angolan governance is turning Angolan-citizen perceptions against China and the Angolan elite.⁶⁰ Whether this impacts China and how it deals with Angola

remains to be seen, as does the question of how Angola deals with China after President José Eduardo dos Santos eventually steps down. While Chinese involvement helped dos Santos consolidate power, there are growing demands for transparency and equity that may impact China. But there is no evidence yet that China has an active policy to manage this change.

Chinese Engagement in Venezuela

Historical Context

Hugo Chávez, Venezuela's president from 1999 to 2013, once described his country's relationship with China as stretching “*del subsuelo a la estratosfera*,” from underground to the stratosphere: not only had China become an important destination for Venezuelan oil, it was also becoming an important source of advanced electronics, including satellite technologies.⁶¹ In effect, in the first decades of the twenty-first century, bilateral trade between the countries has increased nearly a hundredfold, from around \$120 million in 1999 to \$11.38 billion in 2015.⁶² Even more impressive is the growth in Chinese lending, which between 2006 and 2017 totaled \$62.2 billion. In fact, Venezuela has received more Chinese loans than any other Latin American country, nearly double the amount given over that period to the second highest recipient, Brazil, which received \$36.8 billion.⁶³

Since the global collapse in oil prices in 2014, which (along with domestic policies) plunged Venezuela into an economic and political crisis, China has continued to provide loans and lines of credit—in effect, extending a lifeline to the regime of Nicolás Maduro, Chávez's successor.⁶⁴ China's current support for this increasingly fragile country suggests that it seeks to ensure regional stability and long-term access to natural resources.

Interests

China's chief interest in Venezuela is oil. The majority of its investment there has been in the form of commodity-backed loans, whereby Venezuela receives foreign capital from China in exchange for this strategic resource. China gets around 9-10% of its imported refined oil and around 3-5% of its imported crude oil from Venezuela. Imports from other countries are

currently larger, but Venezuela has the largest proven oil reserves in the world, making it an important source for the future growth.⁶⁵

A second interest, closely related to the first, is ensuring repayment of its billions of dollars in loans. Given how much money China has already invested, a default from Venezuela would be very costly. Many loan deals were made without approval from Venezuela's National Assembly, and a future Venezuelan administration could conceivably repudiate them as illegal or "odious." To address this concern, China has renegotiated loan repayments to terms favorable to Venezuela, and has met with leaders of the opposition.⁶⁶

Third, China has an interest in protecting its trade. While Venezuela is not a major destination for its goods—in 2015 it accounted for just 0.22% of China's exports—in absolute terms this trade is nevertheless significant: \$5.31 billion in 2015.⁶⁷ Perhaps more importantly, as described below, a large portion of the money China loans to Venezuela returns to Chinese companies in the form of contracts.⁶⁸

A final interest is regional stability. A total collapse in Venezuela could have disastrous consequences for neighboring states, where China has an increasingly large presence. Ensuring continued stability for Venezuela may help protect its investments throughout Latin America and bolster its image as a positive force in the region.

Activities

China's involvement with Latin America dates to the turn of the twenty-first century with the promotion of the "Going Out" strategy.⁶⁹ Trade with Latin America grew from \$12.6 billion in 2000 to \$26.1 billion in 2013,⁷⁰ as China exported manufactured goods and imported commodities like iron, copper, soy, and crucially, oil.⁷¹ As Chinese companies and entrepreneurs have begun to operate throughout the region, the government has played an increasingly active

role, signing bilateral and multilateral agreements. Through the CDB and, to a much lesser extent, Exim Bank, it has provided the region with financing in the amount of \$141.3 billion between 2005 and 2016.⁷²

China has outlined its official approach to Latin America in two white papers: its first, released just ahead of Hu Jintao's Latin American tour in 2008, expressed the government's will to establish "win-win" cooperation with the region in the economic, political, cultural, and security spheres; the second, published in November 2016, highlighted many of the same themes, and further stressed the importance of multilateral cooperation.⁷³ China's primary vehicle for multilateral cooperation is the recently established Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC), which, unlike the Organization of American States (OAS), excludes the US. In January 2015, Beijing hosted the first China-CELAC forum, at which Xi predicted \$500 billion in trade and \$250 billion in investment over the next ten years.⁷⁴

Chinese leaders, always fond of numeric aphorisms, have also outlined a "1+3+6 cooperation framework" and a "3x3 cooperation model," which identify many of the same objectives.⁷⁵ The white papers and the awkwardly named cooperation schemes are more than mere rhetoric, because they signal the Chinese government's intention to engage with the region as a whole. Nevertheless, some scholars caution against giving too much credence to the government's talk of a unified strategy, pointing out that China's economic impact is the product of multiple actors,⁷⁶ and that its effects have been overwhelmingly focused on commodity-exporting nations.⁷⁷

In Venezuela, the situation is at once simpler and more opaque: simpler in that oil dominates the two countries' relationship—it has always been more *subsuelo* than *estratosfera*—

and more opaque in that, as with many other countries, the details of the commodity-backed loans are not public.⁷⁸

Chávez took office in 1999 and quickly sought to lessen his country's dependence on exports to U.S. oil markets. In 2007, he nationalized the oil operations of U.S.-owned ConocoPhillips and ExxonMobil when they refused to give majority control to *Petróleos de Venezuela, SA (PDVSA)*, prompting them to leave the country. For Chávez, China offered a way to lessen his country's dependence on US markets; for China, Venezuela offered long-term access to oil. As described by Liu Kegou, CDB's representative in Venezuela, China's interests are straightforward: "We have lots of capital and lack resources, they have lots of resources and lack capital, it's complementary."⁷⁹

Yet the details of this relationship are more complicated. CDB began investing in the country in 2008, creating a joint investment fund (JIF) with Venezuela's *Banco de Desarrollo Económico y Social (BANDES)*. By 2009, the fund had \$12 billion, with \$8 billion contributed by CDB and \$4 billion by BANDES, and in 2010, CDB and BANDES, along with PDVSA and Chinaoil, signed a separate \$20 billion deal.⁸⁰ In both cases, China offers commodity-backed loans through CDB: oil produced by PDVSA is sold to a Chinese company such as Chinaoil, which deposits the money into the BANDES account at CDB, which then deducts the amount from the loan balance. The amount purchased fluctuates depending on price. In the case of the 2010 deal, for example, it varies from 107,000 to 157,000 barrels per day (b/d). Subsequent loans have increased the total amount that Venezuela exports, and it now has agreements to provide China with around 180,000 b/d of refined fuel and around 295,000 b/d of crude.⁸¹ Despite its growing importance, however, China has not displaced the United States as a trading partner. Venezuela still exported 44% of its oil to the U.S. in 2015, more than double the amount

exported to China (19%).⁸² More importantly, China gets only a minor part of its oil from Venezuela—just 3.6% of its imported crude oil in 2015.⁸³ Perhaps surprisingly, Chinese companies, lacking the refining capabilities for extra-heavy Venezuelan crude, do not appear to import much of the crude Venezuela sells them, selling it instead to refineries in Houston. After selling in the US, China can import an equivalent amount from less distant locations, avoiding the need to ship it across the Pacific.⁸⁴

Venezuela has put much of the money it gets from these loans toward social programs and infrastructure, rather than using it to upgrade its oil production capacity.⁸⁵ This spending has directly benefited Chinese companies, which win contracts to complete these infrastructure projects to building housing, roads, rail lines, power plants, irrigation systems, and more. The “win-win” here seems to be that China secures oil for the future and helps its firms expand globally.⁸⁶

Venezuela’s failure to invest in its oil infrastructure has had serious consequences. Plans to boost oil production to 5.8 million b/d by 2012 were never achieved, and a later target of 4 million b/d by 2014 also proved beyond reach.⁸⁷ Venezuela’s production remained at around 3 million thereafter, greatly limiting Venezuela’s revenue.⁸⁸ Its current production level is around 2.5 million b/d, its lowest in history, and it is failing to meet its commitments exports to China and other countries.⁸⁹

After Chávez’s death in 2013, and Maduro’s arrival in office, the problems in Venezuela’s economy became even more apparent. Shale oil began to flood the global market in 2014, dramatically lowering the price of a barrel of oil, from over \$100 in 2014 to an average of around \$40 in today.⁹⁰ Protests erupted in Venezuela in 2014, and in 2015 the opposition won a majority of seats in the National Assembly. China reaffirmed its commitment to the Maduro

government, announcing a “comprehensive strategic partnership” in 2014, and renegotiated the terms of loan repayments in 2016. It has continued to provide financial support to the government in the form of loans and, most recently, in November 2016, a \$2.2 billion line of credit. Keenly aware that a Venezuelan default could be disastrous, Beijing has also reportedly met with opposition leaders, some of whom have voiced skepticism about the legality of China’s loans.⁹¹

As of this writing, Venezuela’s crisis continues to deepen. Its people now face shortages of basic goods and an inflation rate as high as 800%.⁹² The Maduro-appointed Supreme Court recently attempted to strip the National Assembly of its powers, but backed down after intense international criticism, including threats of expulsion from the OAS. In early April 2017, anti-Maduro protestors were again marching throughout the country, suggesting that the political and economic situation is unlikely to improve in the immediate future.

Conclusions and Outlook

By continuing to invest in Venezuela, even as the country teeters on the brink of chaos, China appears to be seeking to protect its long-term investments, but without any overt interference or engagement in Venezuela’s political crisis. Given the importance it places on noninterference and the mutual respect for internal affairs, it is unwilling to consider direct (e.g. military) action to maintain stability. However, its continued economic support is playing a decisive role in Maduro’s ability to govern. Though it does not depend heavily on Venezuelan oil or markets for its immediate growth, China appears to want to secure resources from multiple sources, hedging its bet for future needs, by maintaining a strong presence in Venezuela and the wider region.

Chinese Engagement in Nepal

Historical Context

Due to their proximity, China and Nepal have a relationship that stretches back millennia. However, in the decades following the Chinese Communist Party's rise to power and the creation of the People's Republic of China in 1949, Beijing took a relatively limited approach to relatively tiny Nepal. This primarily consisted of Chinese aid for infrastructure projects to facilitate trade, as well as a number of small scale factories that manufactured light goods such as textiles and bricks.⁹³ China also exerted political pressure on Nepal over the issue of Tibetans fleeing across the border, though initially the Chinese took a relatively light approach to this.⁹⁴

During the Nepalese Civil War (1996-2006), when Maoist insurgents (Communist Party of Nepal – Maoist (CPN-M)) seeking to overthrow Nepal's monarchy fought government forces, China continued to play a minimal role. While officially supporting the royal government of Nepal and labeling the Maoist insurgents as a terrorist group, the Chinese government also emphasized that it would not intervene in the conflict.⁹⁵ However, following the success of the CPN-M in securing a peace agreement in 2006 that abolished the monarchy, and CPN-M's major electoral victories in 2008, China was quick to normalize relations with the Maoists and cultivate stronger ties with the party.⁹⁶ Since then, the Chinese government has sought to take advantage of these warmer relations and expand its political and economic outreach to Nepal.

Interests

Geopolitical

One of China's main interests in Nepal is reducing the influence of its other neighbor and geopolitical rival, India. Sometimes described as a "yam between two stones", Nepal has long been viewed by both giant powers as a potential satellite state that could be used as a buffer

against the other.⁹⁷ Geographical, cultural, and economic ties have historically tilted this balance towards India. However, there is growing discontent with what is perceived by Nepalis as excessive Indian interference in Nepal's politics.⁹⁸ This political climate is perceived by Beijing as an opening to utilize financial resources to help bring Nepal into its orbit, or at least erode India's influence.

Financial

The potential for economic gain is a large consideration for China's approach to Nepal, and one aspect of this is trade. For decades, China has worked to create a trade surplus with its southwestern neighbor by exporting a large quantity of manufactured goods.⁹⁹ Maintaining these avenues of trade, both politically through free trade agreements, and physically through infrastructure, is therefore a high priority. Trade is also important in the broader context of China's OBOR initiative, with Kathmandu serving as a potential hub for goods moving between India and China.¹⁰⁰

Another mechanism of economic gain for China is direct investment in Nepali industry and infrastructure, in particular, hydropower. China is unable to extract the electric output from dams in Nepal directly back to China, as it has done with projects in some other water rich countries (e.g. Myanmar). The physical barrier posed by the Himalayan Mountains makes it too costly to build the infrastructure necessary to carry massive amounts of power from Nepal back to China. However, Chinese companies can earn large returns on their investments by selling the electricity created by their dams to the Nepalese. With the potential to produce over 83,000 megawatts of electricity, but currently only producing 900 megawatts, Nepal's waterways offer a large amount of untapped financial potential.¹⁰¹ These projects would also help curb Nepal's

perennial blackouts, thereby earning a political and public diplomacy victory with the Nepali people.

Stability and Tibet

Its own internal stability and the security of Tibet figures significantly in China's Nepal policy. Since the 1959 revolt in Tibet's capital, Lhasa, Nepal's treatment of Tibetans fleeing across the border has been a constant source of friction. Starting in 1959, Nepal legally recognized Tibetans who made it across the Chinese border as refugees, and allowed them to either stay as legal residents or continue to India, where the Tibetan government in exile was headquartered.¹⁰² This policy changed in 1989, though, when the Nepali government sought to cultivate better relations with China. While Nepal stopped recognizing Tibetans as legitimate refugees, it reached what became known as the "Gentleman's Agreement" with the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). This arrangement stipulated that Tibetans who were apprehended by Nepali police at the border were to be handed over to UNHCR, who would then ensure that they received third-party resettlement in India.¹⁰³ Under this agreement, more than 40,000 Tibetans passed through Nepal to India, with little more than pro forma condemnation from Beijing.¹⁰⁴ However, the major protests and unrest by Tibetans in both China and Nepal surrounding the 2008 Beijing Olympics rattled the Chinese government, causing it to reconsider its tacit acceptance of the "Gentleman's Agreement." It fears that Nepal, which has a Tibetan population of over 13,000, may become a hotbed of Tibetan protest and dissent, which could spill across the border into China and thereby threaten Communist rule and China's dominion over Tibet.¹⁰⁵

Activities

Economic

Over the past few years, China has worked to substantially increase its economic footprint in Nepal. According to official statistics, between 2015 and 2016 the Chinese government quintupled its official direct assistance (ODA) to Nepal, from \$24 million to over \$128 million.¹⁰⁶ Chinese investment in Nepal has also increased rapidly. In 2012, Chinese FDI had constituted 30.89% of Nepal's total FDI commitments for that year.¹⁰⁷ By the first half of Fiscal Year 2016-2017, this number had increased to 68% of total investment commitments in the country.¹⁰⁸

While it is difficult to disaggregate much of this data due to the opaque nature of official Chinese statistics, it is clear that a large sum of this aid and investment are concessional loans geared toward various forms of infrastructure development. Perhaps the most important of these is a \$1.6 billion hydroelectric project being built on the West Seti River by the China's Three Gorges International Corporation. While China has completed several smaller dam and water resource projects in Nepal in the past, they all pale in comparison.¹⁰⁹ The Three Gorges project is the largest single foreign investment in the history of Nepal, and is set to nearly double Nepal's current electric output. The potential profits for China from this project are enormous, since the Nepali government will be required to buy the electricity produced by this dam from China.¹¹⁰

Additionally, infrastructure investment and development are also important for facilitating trade with Nepal. Over the past 60 years, China has funded more than ten projects to improve highways within Nepal to make it easier to transport goods across the border and around Nepal.¹¹¹ Recently, however, China has looked to go beyond roads and invest in other forms of transportation infrastructure. In 2013, for instance, a Chinese state-owned enterprise agreed to a \$145 million concessional loan to build a new international airport in Pokhara that will service

both goods and tourists.¹¹² One of the most talked about projects is a proposed high-speed rail that would connect Lhasa with Kathmandu. While the Chinese government is eager to begin this project, political infighting in the Nepali Parliament has put the project on hold.¹¹³ Nonetheless, China is looking to increase its trade volume with Nepal, and is willing to help build the infrastructure necessary to do it.

Security

The other area in which China has actively ratcheted up its level of engagement is in security. This mainly centers around China's domestic issue of Tibet rather than in shoring up Nepal's still fragile government structures. Since the Tibet-related unrest of 2008, China has been encouraging the Nepali government to break the UNHCR-brokered "Gentlemen's Agreement" and crack down on Tibetan "anti-Chinese" activities. One way of doing this has been to threaten to cut aid projects in order to pressure Nepal into signing a dozen security agreements that commit it to curbing "illegal immigration."¹¹⁴ At times, this coercive behavior has reached down to the local level, with Chinese intelligence officials from the embassy reportedly visiting local police stations in Nepal to demand that Tibetan protest activities be dealt with properly.¹¹⁵

In addition to these political pressures, China has also invested heavily in building Nepal's capacity to more effectively apprehend Tibetans coming across the border and quell domestic dissent. For instance, since 2010, the Chinese government has offered multiple all-expense-paid training sessions in Beijing for Nepali border agents in order to help them stop "illegal border exit-entry activities."¹¹⁶ In 2012, China donated \$1.6 million to establish a new academy to train officers of Nepal's Armed Police Force, which staff posts across the Tibetan border.¹¹⁷ The following year, the Chinese government provided Nepali police with over \$6

million worth of digital surveillance equipment, which makes it possible to track the exact whereabouts of a particular cellphone user.¹¹⁸ Because of these policies, the annual number of Tibetans successfully escaping from China and making it to India has dropped from around 2,200 in 2008 to around 1,000 in 2011, and then to only 171 in 2013.¹¹⁹ In this way, China has been successful in utilizing its increased influence in the area to bring “stability” to Nepal, and more importantly Tibet.

Finally, while not related to Tibet, a significant development in Sino-Nepali security relations is the recent announcement that the two countries will hold joint military exercises for the first time in modern history.¹²⁰ In conjunction with these exercises, which took place between April 16 and 25, 2017, and focused on counterterrorism and humanitarian disasters, China has also promised a \$44 million military aid package to assist Nepal in its UN peacekeeping efforts.¹²¹ While the ramifications of these new developments are not yet known, what is clear is that China is looking to bring its security relations with Nepal to unprecedented levels.

Conclusions and Outlook

Over the past decade, China has made a significant effort to cultivate stronger economic and security ties with Nepal. Some of these policies are mutually beneficial, such as concessional loans to build major infrastructure projects that underdeveloped Nepal would have never been able to build on their own. These sorts of activities, whether motivated by profits or altruism, have greatly helped China’s image in Nepal. This is especially true after the 2015 “blockade” of humanitarian assistance and fuel from India, with an increasing number of Nepalis beginning to lean away from New Delhi and towards Beijing.¹²² China’s actions with relation to Tibetans in Nepal have been far more coercive, and have gone against China’s self-proclaimed adherence to non-intervention, but it is less engaged when it comes to Nepal’s own internal fragility.

Chinese Engagement in Afghanistan

Historical Context

China and Afghanistan have had a consistent but limited relationship for most of the past century. The two countries established diplomatic ties in 1955, and then had a few quiet decades. Their early relationship was built around a small amount of trade, as well as a border agreement.¹²³ When the Soviets invaded Afghanistan in 1980, China registered Afghanistan higher on its list of security concerns, in large part because of geostrategic claustrophobia induced by the Soviet Union; their occupation of Afghanistan effectively left China surrounded by Soviet-influenced countries. China, through its ally Pakistan, provided aid to the Mujahideen, allowed the U.S. to monitor the Soviets from facilities in the Xinjiang province, and also allowed Xinjiang to be used as a training camp for the Mujahideen.¹²⁴ Soviet occupation of Afghanistan was one of the primary points of contention in its relationship with the USSR until the Soviets left in 1989.¹²⁵

In the mid-1990s, the Taliban took over Afghanistan, and while China never formally recognized the regime, they had at least occasional communication. When the U.S. invasion removed the Taliban from power and installed a new government in 2001, China and Afghanistan's relationship became much more active, and high-level communication with the new government became much more consistent. China was one of the first countries to establish official relations with the New Afghan government, and it quickly provided a small amount of emergency humanitarian aid.¹²⁶ In 2006, China and Afghanistan signed the Treaty of Good Neighborly Friendship and Cooperation, which set a framework for their future relationship. In addition to agreeing to cooperate on issues of terrorism and drug trafficking, it also laid out

economic goals, including China's plans to assist in the mining of natural resources and development of infrastructure.¹²⁷

China has never been the major foreign influence in Afghanistan. During the Cold War, Afghanistan fell primarily under the Soviet sphere of influence, and when the Taliban was in power, China had little clout with a regime it did not recognize. When the Taliban fell, the United States and the International Security Assistance Forces (ISAF), primarily made up of Western troops, became the major international influence.¹²⁸ Thus, even though China has considered Afghanistan to be a crucial security concern for decades, primarily because of concerns about its own domestic vulnerabilities, it has still chosen and managed to play a relatively indirect role in Afghanistan.

Interests

China has a variety of geostrategic, economic, and security interests in Afghanistan. Although China and Afghanistan share only a few miles of a ruggedly mountainous and inhospitable border, Afghanistan's proximity is simultaneously a security risk and an economic opportunity. China is concerned about the potential for Afghanistan's security problems, including terrorism and drug trafficking, to spill over across the border. In particular, China is worried about ties between Uyghur separatists in the Xinjiang province (which borders Afghanistan) and terrorist groups based in or training in Afghanistan.¹²⁹ This relationship between the separatists and the Taliban goes back many years, but became particularly strong when the Taliban ruled Afghanistan in the mid-1990s.¹³⁰ This concern fits a pattern of engagement by China, as noted by Elizabeth Wishnick, who describes China's security policy as nested: at the center are China's domestic concerns, around which regional and global policy is

built.¹³¹ China's decisions about Afghanistan are made with careful consideration of its own domestic security implications.

China also has economic interests in Afghanistan. By U.S. estimates, Afghanistan is sitting on over \$1 trillion of untapped mineral resources.¹³² These resources range from base and precious metals like copper, iron, and gold to industrial minerals like talc to mineral fuels, including coal, gas, and some oil.¹³³ China's interest in tapping these materials was initially driven by regional representatives of Chinese state-owned enterprises, but has now been embraced by the government for both the economic benefits and its anxiety over resource scarcity.¹³⁴ Furthermore, China sees Afghanistan as a future part of its regional trade ambitions; Afghanistan is an important part of the OBOR initiative.

Finally, while China has not historically been the major influence in Afghanistan, it became more interested in increasing and maintaining influence in South and Central Asia, particularly as the Central Asian economies opened up and other major powers increased military and economic ties with the region.¹³⁵ It has been difficult for China to assert a high level of influence in Afghanistan, in part because of its reluctance to take a firm stance on which side it supports in Afghanistan's political turmoil, as well as the history of foreign influence or domination, first by the Soviet Union and now by the U.S. Nonetheless, long-term regional ambitions clearly factor into China's Afghanistan policy.

Activities

Security

Despite the fact that China has long considered Afghanistan to be a major security concern, it has kept a low profile there, and it carefully selects its actions and its venues for support. While it has increased its foreign aid funding in recent years and stepped up its

participation in efforts to negotiate a peace agreement between the government and the Taliban, China's aid to Afghanistan is small in comparison to what it does in other countries and in comparison to what other donors provide to Afghanistan. Traditionally, China's presence has been indirect and subtle. There are a few key reasons for this. First, large numbers of Western forces have been stationed in Afghanistan since 2001, so it has not been necessary for China to send its own forces; China is not necessarily interested in competing for influence from behind. In some ways, the strong Western presence has allowed China to effectively be a free rider. Secondly, China has been adamant in striking a delicate balance between supporting the nascent, post-Taliban Afghan government, and yet not completely alienating the Taliban. China fears that if it favors the Afghan government too overtly, it will expose itself to terrorist attacks by Taliban-supported groups within its own borders.¹³⁶ This balance is evident in the following example: China did not fight the decision to create the ISAF, nor did it use its Security Council veto to inhibit Afghanistan operations, but it continues to refuse to send any Chinese troops, money, or equipment in support of the ISAF.

China has regularly stated that Afghanistan's political future must be decided by Afghanistan. However, it exhibits a degree of influence on this issue through leadership in multilateral mechanisms and organizations. In 2016, China began taking a larger role in the Afghan peace process, involving the Afghan government, the Taliban, and Pakistan.¹³⁷ China has placed itself in a unique position to play this role. It has expanded its relationship with the Afghan government while not totally alienating the Taliban. It is also hoping to utilize its alliance with Pakistan to persuade Islamabad that ignoring the Afghan Taliban is not in Pakistan's interests.¹³⁸ Its stance on the future of Afghanistan and the role of the international community relies on "five supports." These supports include an "Afghan-led and Afghan-

owned” peace process and capacity-building.¹³⁹ Under this framework, China also seeks to encourage Afghanistan to participate more in regional organizations, and, where Afghanistan is not a member, China at least seeks to get the Afghanistan issue on the agenda. For example, Afghanistan has always been a significant concern for the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), a regional economic and security organization that evolved out of a previous organization in mid-2001.¹⁴⁰ Afghanistan is still not a full member, but it later became an observer state along with Iran, Pakistan, and India. There are limitations to what the SCO can do, as it is not well equipped to actively address security concerns. However, despite these limitations, the SCO has been very active and vocal about resolving the Afghanistan issue both in the region and more internationally.

In the past three years, there have been a handful of new developments that suggest China is increasing its presence and role in Afghanistan on security issues. For example, while China adamantly denies that it will send troops to replace the Western forces that are currently drawing down, it offered \$70 million of direct military aid, reportedly in the form of security equipment and training, for the first time in 2015.¹⁴¹ Additionally, despite consistently stating publicly that Afghanistan should decide its political future internally, China has still played a role in future governance by taking on a leadership role in the peace process.

China has also increased the amount of overall foreign aid that it provides to Afghanistan. China gave Afghanistan roughly \$240 million dollars in the 12-year-period between 2001 and 2013, but \$80 million in the year 2014 alone.¹⁴² At a meeting in October 2014, President Ashraf Ghani and President Xi Jinping released a joint statement on China’s intention to provide Afghanistan with \$327 million in aid through 2017.¹⁴³ This is still a relatively small amount of aid; the U.S., for example, has disbursed roughly \$17 billion dollars in aid to Afghanistan.¹⁴⁴ It is

also a small amount relative to China's capacity and its aid projects elsewhere. Still, the increase from 2014 on is notable and reflective of what appears to be an increasing presence.

Economics

Afghanistan and China's ties were limited when the two countries established diplomatic ties in the 1950s, but they established economic cooperation early on. Their trade relationship has grown significantly in the past decade; between 2002 and 2010, total trade between China and Afghanistan increased from \$20 million to \$715 million.¹⁴⁵ Bilateral trade has continued to increase in the subsequent years and has remained extremely lopsided; according to Afghan statistics, in 2015, Afghanistan exported just over \$10 million to China and imported more than \$1 billion from China. Their exports to China included spices, some animal products, and carpets, while imports from China included a variety of products ranging from meat to medicine to manufactured goods.¹⁴⁶

When former president Hamid Karzai opened Afghan industries to foreign investment in the mid to late 2000s, Chinese state-owned enterprises made major investments into future resource development projects. For example, in 2008, Chinese companies China Metallurgical Group Corporation (MCC) and the Jiangxi Copper Company Limited (JCL) invested in a multi-billion dollar, 30-year lease of a copper mine at Mes Aynak, widely thought to be the second largest unexploited copper deposit in the world. In addition to mining the copper, China was to provide the mining infrastructure, power plants, and a railway leading to the copper mine.¹⁴⁷ The project has the potential to create thousands of indirect and direct jobs in Afghanistan, as well as an estimated \$250 million in annual revenue for Afghanistan,¹⁴⁸ but many argue that Afghanistan will gain little compared with the benefits China will receive. Additionally, in 2011, the China

National Petroleum Corporation announced a \$600 million investment with an Afghan resource company to develop three oil blocks in the Amu Darya basin.¹⁴⁹

The full benefits of these projects are not yet known. Following the rush to invest in projects in the mid-to-late 2000s, little has been done, and many of China's ambitious plans in Afghanistan have been stalled. For example, no copper has been mined at Mes Aynak yet, despite the fact that the tenth anniversary of China's lease is approaching.¹⁵⁰ The blame for this slow progress has typically been placed on the security issue, but there have been other problems along the way, including contract disputes.

In addition to its interest in extracting Afghanistan's resources, China considers Afghanistan to be a crucial part of its Silk Road Economic Belt strategy, a project to build the infrastructure to connect Central Asia, South Asia, and the Middle East as part of the OBOR initiative to improve trade.¹⁵¹ The initial steps to include Afghanistan in the project have already been taken; Afghanistan and China have signed a memorandum of understanding regarding OBOR, and China has moved some OBOR fund money to Afghanistan. That said, as with other Chinese investment projects in Afghanistan, there has been only minor movement on the more concrete steps.¹⁵²

Conclusions and Outlook

While China has stepped up its political and economic role in Afghanistan, it has not yet affected Afghanistan's governance or played a major economic role. China is not the major international influence in Afghanistan. However, China's actions, primarily its investment projects and role in the peace process, have generally been viewed positively by Afghan leadership, and as Western forces leave, Afghanistan views China as a country that could

potentially fill that aid gap. Communities in Afghanistan are, however fearful that they will never see any benefits from the resource projects.¹⁵³

There is a potential that China will play a larger role in Afghanistan. As ISAF draws down its military mission, Afghanistan will still rely heavily on international aid and support for both its security and economic development. China has not traditionally given much aid, but it may do so in the future, something that Afghanistan would likely welcome. Furthermore, other powers, for their own reasons, have thus far not been as eager as might be expected to rush in to tap into Afghanistan's natural resources. China's more risk-tolerant state-owned enterprises are well suited to take on those projects, and China's proximity to Afghanistan may give it an advantage. However, as China remains unwilling to send its own troops or get involved militarily in Afghanistan, security concerns may linger, leading to new difficulties down the road.

Notwithstanding these changes, China has consistently sought a balance between trying to mitigate the instability in Afghanistan and protecting what it perceives to be its own vulnerability. Even as the calculations change, China will likely continue to prioritize its domestic security concerns over its other interests in Afghanistan.

Findings

As these four case studies show, China is pursuing different goals in each of the examined fragile states. In Angola and Venezuela, China's goals are primarily economic—in particular, China is interested in expanding its markets for export and investment and securing extractive resources for current and future use. While China is pursuing commercial goals in Afghanistan and Nepal, China's focus in these states is in the interest of security, particularly on issues that could have domestic implications, especially among minority populations in Tibet and Xinjiang.

Though the objectives differ, several important commonalities exist in China's approach to each of the states in this study. First, while mutual benefit is a cornerstone of China's foreign policy and is evident in China's contractual agreements within each case study, recipient states do not benefit as much as China, either economically or politically. Agreements are thus heavily weighted to ensure China gains as much as it can from them.

In making agreements with fragile states, we find that China is first motivated by concern for its own internal economic and political stability. By securing strategic resources and developing international markets for its goods and services, it continues to drive economic growth at home and thus maintain legitimacy. This is most clearly seen in the major agreements made with Angola and Venezuela. However, in providing security assistance to Nepal and Afghanistan, China attempts to ensure domestic political stability by tamping down on dissent abroad out of fear it could inspire dissent within its borders.

Furthermore, Communist ideology does not seem to play a major role in China's decision-making. Rather, the Chinese leadership seems guided by the belief that stability ensures security, predictability, economic growth, and continued access to natural resources. It is,

perhaps, for this reason that China has ramped up its involvement in UN peacekeeping missions. In this regard, China sends more peacekeeping forces than any other permanent Security Council member and it does so overwhelmingly to African nations in which it has ongoing economic interests.¹⁵⁴

Despite the similarities across the four examined states, we find that China does not utilize a specific model for engaging with fragile states. China's pragmatism ultimately leads it to adjust its relationship with each state on a case-by-case basis. However, China does appear to have a framework for its approach depending on the need it is trying to fulfill that is customized for each state. For instance, while the agreements in Angola and Venezuela have a similar overarching framework ("resources for infrastructure"), a closer look shows that China's agreements with each country are tailored according to the governance styles and socioeconomic needs of each individual state.

While we find this framework in fragile states, it is also visible in stable states, such as a recent agreement with the UK for China to fund one-third of a nuclear power plant that will be constructed by the state-owned China Guangdong Nuclear.¹⁵⁵ Yet fragility does become a consideration for China's decisions when it threatens China's investments or access to resources and markets. As in Angola, where China limited its support after corruption impacted China's bottom line, China may alter its approach to Venezuela as it continues to unravel. China may also increase its engagement with Afghanistan as the degree of instability changes; and as Nepal continues to stabilize, we would expect a larger Chinese footprint. Ultimately, Chinese foreign policy, in fragile states or elsewhere, seems guided by a pursuit of stability and economic growth.

¹ “Fragile States Index 2016,” Fund for Peace, <http://fsi.fundforpeace.org/> The criteria are: (1) demographic pressures, (2) the presence of refugees and internally displaced persons, (3) group grievances, (4) human flight, (5) uneven economic development, (6) economic decline, (7) state legitimacy, (8) public services, (9) human rights and the rule of law, (10) the security apparatus, (11) factionalized elites, and (12) external interventions.

² Susan Shirk, *China: Fragile Superpower* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007). In 2017, Shirk partly repeated this point, noting that “the Chinese Communist party sees its grasp on power as surprisingly fragile.” Shirk, “Trump and China: Getting to Yes with Beijing,” *Foreign Policy* vol. 96, no. 2 (2017), 21.

³ In 2015, *Foreign Affairs* asked 32 scholars of China whether or not they agreed with the statement “The current Chinese regime will not survive the next decade without major reform.” Of the respondents, 19 disagreed, 6 remained neutral, and only 7 agreed. However, many of the respondents took issue with the ambiguity of the phrase “major reform,” and most noted that some type of at least minor reform was inevitable. See “Will China Crumble?” *Foreign Affairs*, April 30, 2015, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2015-04-30/will-china-crumble>

⁴ Evan Osnos, among others, refers to this as the grand bargain of contemporary Chinese politics. See Osnos, *Age of Ambition: Chasing Fortune, Truth, and Faith in the New China* (New York: Farrar, Straus, and Giroux, 2014), 150.

⁵ Stuart Harris, *China’s Foreign Policy* (Cambridge: Polity, 2014), 20.

⁶ Jiang Zemin had referred to the policy since at least 1997, but Zhu’s speech in 2001 is often cited as its launch. See David Shambaugh, *China Goes Global* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013), 175-76.

⁷ See Henry Sanderson and Michael Forsythe, *China’s Superbank: Debt, Oil, and Influence—How China Development Bank Is Rewriting the Rules of Finance* (Singapore: Wiley, 2013), and William Norris, *China’s Economic Statecraft: Commercial Actors, Grand Strategy, and State Control* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2016).

⁸ Shambaugh, *China Goes Global*, 174.

⁹ Martin Jacques, *When China Rules the World: the End of the Western World and the Birth of a New Global Order* (New York: Penguin, 2009), and Howard French, *Everything under the Heavens: How the Past Helps Shape China’s Push for Global Power* (New York: Knopf, 2017).

¹⁰ Shirk, *China: Fragile Superpower*; Shambaugh, *China Goes Global*; Thomas Christensen, *The China Challenge: Shaping the Choices of a Rising Power* (New York: Norton, 2016); Lyle Goldstein, *Meeting China Halfway: How to Defuse the Emerging US-China Rivalry* (Washington: Georgetown University Press, 2015).

¹¹ Michael Pillsbury, *The Hundred-Year Marathon: China’s Secret Strategy to Replace America as the Global Superpower* (New York: Henry Holt, 2015); and Peter Navarro, *The Coming China Wars: Where They Will Be Fought and How They Can Be Won* (Upper Saddle River, NJ: FT Press, 2008).

¹² Elizabeth Economy and Michael Levi, *By All Means Necessary: How China’s Resource Quest Is Changing the World* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013); Kevin P. Gallagher and Roberto Porzecanski, *The Dragon in the Room: China & the Future of Latin American Industrialization* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2010).

¹³ Norris, *China’s Economic Statecraft*. Benjamin Creutzfeldt draws on Norris’s analysis in “One Actor, Many Agents,” in Margaret Myers, and Carol Wise, eds. *The Political Economy of China-Latin America Relations in the New Millennium: Brave New World* (London: Routledge, 2017).

¹⁴ Kaiser Kuo, “Spurning China and Courting Russia: Trump’s Dangerous Game,” *SupChina*, January 5, 2017.

<http://supchina.com/2017/01/05/spurning-china-courting-russia-trumps-dangerous-game-2/>

¹⁵ Willy Wo-Lap Lam, *Chinese Politics in the Era of Xi Jinping* (London: Routledge, 2015), p. 191.

¹⁶ Courtney J. Fung, “China’s Contributions to U.N. Peacekeeping,” *Peace Brief*, United States Institute of Peace, July 26, 2016, <https://www.usip.org/publications/2016/07/chinas-troop-contributions-un-peacekeeping>

¹⁷ Howard French, in *China’s Second Continent: How a Million Migrants Are Building a New Empire in Africa* (New York: Vintage, 2014), chronicles popular ambivalence toward the Chinese in several African countries.

¹⁸ “Fragile States Index 2016,” *Fund for Peace*, June 27, 2016, <http://fsi.fundforpeace.org/>

¹⁹ “Corruption Perceptions Index 2016,” *Transparency International*, (January 25, 2017).

http://www.transparency.org/news/feature/corruption_perceptions_index_2016; “Angola – Freedom in World 2016,” *Freedom House* (2016), <https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2016/angola>

²⁰ Clifford Krauss, Nicholas Casey, and Bill Vlasic, “Amid Venezuela Protests, G.M. Plant Is Seized, and Company Exits,” *New York Times*, April 20, 2017.

²¹ “Fragile States Index 2016.”

²² “Global Conflict Tracker: Taliban in Afghanistan,” Council on Foreign Relations, last modified April 17, 2017, [http://www.cfr.org/global/global-conflict-tracker/p32137#!conflict/taliban-in-afghanistan](http://www.cfr.org/global/global-conflict-tracker/p32137#!/conflict/taliban-in-afghanistan)

²³ Sofia Fernandes, “China and Angola: a Strategic Partnership?” in *China & Angola: a Marriage of Convenience?* eds. Marcus Power and Ana Cristina Alves, (Cape Town: Pambazuka, 2012), 68.

²⁴ *Ibid.*, 69.

²⁵ *Ibid.*, 70.

²⁶ Vete Willy Emmanuel, “Chinese Investments in Angola,” in *Chinese Investments in Africa: a Labour Perspective*. eds. Anthony Ya Baah and Herbert Jauch (Africa Labour Research Network, 2009), 369 https://www.fnv.nl/site/over-de-fnv/internationale/mondiaal-fnv/documenten/english/publications/Chinese_investments_in_Africa_final_report1.pdf

- 27 Lucy Corkin, "Angolan Political Elites' Management of Chinese Credit Lines," in *China & Angola: a Marriage of Convenience?* eds. Marcus Power and Ana Cristina Alves (Cape Town: Pambazuka, 2012), 46.
- 28 Assis Malaquias, "China is Angola's New Best Friend – For Now," in *China & Angola: a Marriage of Convenience?*, 36.
- 29 Rafael Marques de Morais, "The New Imperialism: China in Angola," *World Affairs Journal*, (2011), <http://www.worldaffairsjournal.org/article/new-imperialism-china-angola>
- 30 Deborah Brautigam, *The Dragon's Gift: the Real Story of China in Africa* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009), 13, 273-277.
- 31 Fernandes, "China and Angola: a Strategic Partnership?," 68.
- 32 Yun Sun, *Africa in China's Foreign Policy* (Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution, 2014), 5, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Africa-in-China-web_CMG7.pdf
- 33 "Angola: About 259,000 Chinese Currently Live in the Country," *Visão*, April 25, 2012), <http://visao.sapo.pt/lusa/angola-cerca-de-259000-chineses-vivem-atualmente-no-pais=f660830>
- 34 Corkin, "Angolan Political Elites' Management of Chinese Credit Lines," 45.
- 35 Brian Spegele, "China Probes Graft in Angola Oil Deals," *Wall Street Journal*, October 20, 2015, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-probes-graft-in-angola-oil-deals-1445339130>; David Connet, "Sam Pa: the fall of China's Trailblazer in Africa," *the Independent*, October 23, 2015, <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/business/analysis-and-features/sam-pa-the-fall-of-china-s-trailblazer-in-africa-a6707031.html>
- 36 AFP, "Angolan State Oil Company Mirrors Nation's Troubles," *Daily Mail*, October 30, 2016, <http://www.dailymail.co.uk/wires/afp/article-3886630/Angolan-state-oil-company-mirrors-nations-troubles.html>; "Angola Monitor," *Action for Southern Africa* 4 (2016), http://www.actsa.org/Pictures/UpImages/Angola/Angola%20Monitor%204_2016%20final.pdf.
- 37 "China Helping to Rebuild Angola's Infrastructure," *China Daily*, May 10, 2014, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2014livisitafrica/2014-05/10/content_17497907.htm; Simon Chadwick, "How China is Fuelling the African Cup of Nations Through Stadium Diplomacy," *South China Morning Post*, January 11, 2017; updated January 14, 2017, <http://www.scmp.com/sport/soccer/article/2061186/how-china-fuelling-african-cup-nations-through-stadium-diplomacy>
- 38 Stefan Halper, *The Beijing Consensus*, (New York: Basic Books, 2010), 137-145.
- 39 *Ibid.*, 140.
- 40 Corkin, "Angolan Political Elites' Management of Chinese Credit Lines," 46.
- 41 "Linha de Crédito com Eximbank da China: Projectos Concluídos," Angola: Gabinete de Apoio Técnico, (2007), cited in Corkin, "Angolan Political Elites' Management of Chinese Credit Lines," 46.
- 42 Corkin, "Angolan Political Elites' Management of Chinese Credit Lines," 46.
- 43 *Ibid.*, 46
- 44 Lucy Corkin, "Understanding Angolan Agency," in *Africa and China: How Africans and Their Governments are Shaping Relations with China*. ed. Aleksandra W. Gadzala, (Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield, 2015), 68.
- 45 *Ibid.*, 68.
- 46 *Ibid.*, 68.
- 47 Deborah Brautigam and Jyhjong Hwang, Eastern Promises: New Data on Chinese Loans in Africa, 2000 to 2014," CARI Working Paper 4, *China Africa Research Initiative*, Johns Hopkins University: 2016, <http://www.sais-cari.org/data>
- 48 Corkin, "Understanding Angolan Agency," 72.
- 49 Markus Weimer and Alex Vines, "China's Angolan Oil Deals 2003-2011," in *China & Angola: a Marriage of Convenience?*, 92-93.
- 50 *Ibid.*, 92-93.
- 51 Corkin, "Angolan Political Elites' Management of Chinese Credit Lines," 46.
- 52 Arnaldo Vieira, "Hasan Group and Forever Green to Invest \$650 million in Angola," *Daily Nation*, October 27, 2015, <http://www.nation.co.ke/news/africa/China-firms-to-invest--650m-in-Angolan-agriculture/1066-2932334-ixk15/index.html>; "Subsidiary of Chinese Group CITIC Builds Factory in Angola," *Macau Hub*, (November 9, 2016), <http://macauihub.com.mo/2016/11/09/subsidiary-of-chinese-group-citic-builds-factory-in-angola/>; Morais, "The New Imperialism: China in Angola,"; Marcus Power and Ana Cristina Alves, "Introduction: China and Angola's Partnership," in *China & Angola: a Marriage of Convenience?* eds. Marcus Power and Ana Cristina Alves, (Cape Town: Pambazuka, 2012), 16.
- 53 Brautigam and Hwang. "Eastern Promises: New Data on Chinese Loans in Africa, 2000 to 2014,"; "Angola Receives a Quarter of the Loans Granted to Africa by China since 2000," *Macau Hub*, (June 27, 2016), <https://macauihub.com.mo/feature/angola-receives-a-quarter-of-the-loans-granted-to-africa-by-china-since-2000/>
- 54 "Chinese and American FDI to Africa," *China Africa Research Initiative*, Johns Hopkins University: 2016, <http://www.sais-cari.org/data>
- 55 "Where does Angola export to?" *The Observatory of Economic Complexity*, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, (2017), <http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/ago/#Exports>; "Where does China import from?" *The Observatory of Economic Complexity*, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2017, http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/visualize/tree_map/hs92/import/chn/show/all/2015/; "What does Angola export to China?" *The Observatory of Economic Complexity*, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2017, http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/visualize/tree_map/hs92/export/ago/chn/show/2014/

⁵⁶ Chen Aizhu and Meng Meng, “Russia Beats Saudi Arabia as China’s Top Crude Oil Supplier in 2016,” *Reuters*, January 23, 2017, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-economy-trade-crude-idUSKBN1570VJ>

⁵⁷ Herculano Coroado and Joe Brock, “Angolan’s Resentful as China Tightens Grip,” *Reuters*, July 9, 2015, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-angola-china-insight-idUSKCN0PJ1LT20150709>; Cecile de Comarmond, “China Lends Angola \$15bn, but Few Jobs are Created,” *Mail & Guardian*, (March 6, 2011), <https://mg.co.za/article/2011-03-06-china-lends-angola-15bn-but-few-jobs-are-created/>

⁵⁸ “Angola – Unemployment Rate,” *Trading Economics*, (2017) <http://www.tradingeconomics.com/angola/unemployment-rate>; K. Kraus, (February 19, 2016), Poverty in Angola: Causes, Updates and Statistics, *The Borgen Project*, <https://borgenproject.org/poverty-angola-causes-updates-statistics/>; “Chinese-built Angolan City Feels Like a Ghost Town,” Filmed November 2012, YouTube video, 2:53. Posted November 2012, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=V8HyDGCNxp0>; Patrick McGroarty, “Angola’s Boom, Fueled by China, Goes Bust,” *Wall Street Journal*, October 28, 2015, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/angolas-boom-fueled-by-china-goes-bust-1446072930>

⁵⁹ Coroado and Brock, “Angolan’s Resentful as China Tightens Grip.”; “Angola’s Inflation Rate Climbs to its Highest Since at Least 2011,” *Bloomberg News*, July 12, 2016, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-07-12/angola-s-inflation-rate-climbs-to-highest-since-at-least-2011>; “Angola is Expected to Return to Economic Growth from 2017,” *MacauHub*, January 18, 2017, <https://macauhub.com.mo/2017/01/18/angola-is-expected-to-return-to-economic-growth-from-2017/>; “Angola Inflation Rate,” *Trading Economics*, modified March 2017, <http://www.tradingeconomics.com/angola/inflation-cpi>

⁶⁰ Coroado and Brock, “Angolan’s Resentful as China Tightens Grip.”

⁶¹ Gonzalo Sebastián Paz, “China and Venezuela: Oil, Technology, and Socialism,” in *China Engages Latin America: Tracing the Trajectory*, ed. Adrian H. Hearn and José Luis León-Manríquez, (Boulder: Lynne Rienner, 2011), 223.

⁶² “What does China import from Venezuela?” and “What does China export to Venezuela?” Observatory of Economic Complexity, http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/visualize/tree_map. Other sources calculate bilateral trade differently—Paz, cited above, gives \$200 million in 1998—but agrees on the trade’s dizzying growth.

⁶³ “China – Latin America Finance Database,” Inter-American Dialogue, http://www.thedialogue.org/map_list/

⁶⁴ Daniel Lansberg-Rodríguez, “Exit the Dragon: Why China Should Stop Supporting Venezuela,” *New York Times*, February 15, 2017.

⁶⁵ In 2015 it imported 3.6% of its crude oil from Venezuela, down from 4.6% in 2012. “Where does China get Petroleum oils, oils from bituminous materials, crude from?” and “Where does China get Oils petroleum, bituminous, distillates, except crude from?” Observatory of Economic Complexity.

⁶⁶ Lucy Hornby and Andrés Schipani, “China Seeks to Renegotiate Venezuela Loans,” *Financial Times*, June 19, 2016.

⁶⁷ Observatory of Economic Complexity, http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/visualize/tree_map

⁶⁸ Sanderson and Forsythe, *China’s Superbank*, 136.

⁶⁹ This strategy was articulated in a speech by the-premier Zhu Rongji. See Kevin P. Gallagher, *The China Triangle: Latin America’s China Boom and the Fate of the Washington Consensus* (London: Oxford University Press, 2016), p. 50.

⁷⁰ Jiang Shixue, “New Development of China-Latin America Relations,” in Cui Shoujun and Manuel Pérez García, *China and Latin America in Transition: Policy Dynamics, Economic Commitments, and Social Impacts* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016).

⁷¹ Gallagher and Porzecanski, *The Dragon in the Room*, especially chapter 2. The authors argue that China’s impact is concentrated in a handful of countries, including Brazil, Argentina, Peru, and—especially as a competitor for manufactured goods—Mexico.

⁷² “China – Latin America Finance Database,” Inter-American Dialogue, http://www.thedialogue.org/map_list/

⁷³ The 2008 paper can be found at: http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-11/05/content_10308117_6.htm, while the 2016 paper can be found at <http://en.people.cn/n3/2016/1124/c90000-9146474-4.html>.

⁷⁴ Cui Shoujun, “China’s New Commitments to LAC and Its [sic] Geopolitical Implications,” in *China and Latin America in Transition: Policy Dynamics, Economic Commitments, and Social Impacts* ed. Cui Shoujun and Manuel Pérez García, (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016).

⁷⁵ The name 1+3+6 refers to one plan (the China-CELAC Cooperation Plan), three engines of growth (trade, investment, and financial cooperation), and six areas of cooperation (energy, infrastructure, agriculture, manufacturing, innovation, and information technology); the 3x3 plan refers to cooperation between firms, societies, and governments (the first three) in the areas of logistics, power generation, and information technology (the other three). Margaret Myers, “China & LAC: Doing the Math,” *Inter-American Dialogue*, July 20, 2015, <http://www.thedialogue.org/blogs/2015/07/china-lac-doing-the-math/>

⁷⁶ Benjamin Creutzfeldt, “One Actor, Many Agents,” in Margaret Myers, and Carol Wise, eds. *The Political Economy of China-Latin America Relations in the New Millennium: Brave New World* (London: Routledge, 2017), 26.

⁷⁷ Margaret Myers and Carol Wise, “Introduction,” in Myers and Wise, eds., *Political Economy*, 2.

⁷⁸ At a meeting in 2011, for example, Chávez recounted that CDB had presented him with a 600-page tome outlining the banks plan for Venezuela, but this document is not public. See “Caracas recibe asesoría de Beijing en métodos productivos,” Ministerio del Poder Popular para Relaciones Exteriores, http://www.mre.gob.ve/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=16149:mppre&catid=2:actualidad&Itemid=325

⁷⁹ Quoted in Sanderson and Forsythe, *China’s Superbank*, 130.

⁸⁰ The fund was created in 2008 with \$6 billion (\$4 billion from CDB, \$2 billion from BANDES), then doubled. Erica Downs, “Inside China Inc.: China Development Bank’s Cross-Border Energy Deals,” (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2011), 49-50.

- 81 These totals are based on figures in Marianna Parraga and Brian Ellsworth, "Venezuela falls behind on oil-for-loan deals with China, Russia," *Reuters*, February 10, 2017.
- 82 Observatory of Economic Complexity, http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/visualize/tree_map
- 83 "Where does China get Petroleum oils, oils from bituminous materials, crude from?" Observatory of Economic Complexity. This figure may not reflect crude oil that China purchases from Venezuela and sells to the US.
- 84 Sanders and Forsythe, *China's Superbank*, 134-36. The authors note the gap between Venezuela's published export figures and China's published import figures.
- 85 Downs, "Inside China Inc.," p. 50.
- 86 Sanderson and Forsythe, *China's Superbank*, 136. Their passage is worth quoting in full: "since so much of the proceeds of the loans is being used to by Chinese goods and services, from Huawei phones to CITIC-built railroads, China wins twice, and CDB helps foster another Chinese goal, pushing its top companies to 'go out.'"
- 87 *Ibid.*, 133
- 88 *Ibid.*, 133. They estimate the amount forfeited at \$10 billion per month, though they reach this figure assuming a price of \$100 per barrel, around three times the current price.
- 89 Parraga and Ellsworth, "Venezuela falls behind on oil-for-loan deals."
- 90 "Average Crude Oil Spot Price," Ycharts, https://ycharts.com/indicators/average_crude_oil_spot_price
- 91 Hornby and Schipani, "China Seeks to Renegotiate China Loans.
- 92 Corina Pons, "Venezuela 2016 inflation hits 800 percent, GDP shrinks 19 percent: document," *Reuters*, January 20, 2017.
- 93 T.R. Ghoble, *China-Nepal Relations and India*, (New Dehli: Deep & Deep Publications, 1986), 89-96.
- 94 "Under China's Shadow: Mistreatment of Tibetans in Nepal" *Human Rights Watch*, 2014.
- 95 Hiranya Lal Shrestha, "Political Aspects of Nepal-China Relations," in *Nepal-China Relations*, ed. Nischal N. Pandeg (Kathmandu: Institute of Foreign Affairs, 2005), 9.
- 96 Hiranya Lal Shrestha, *Sixty Years of Dynamic Partnership*, (Kathmandu, Nepal-China Society, 2015), 179.
- 97 *Ibid.*, 18.
- 98 Biswas Baral, "After the 'Blockade': China's Push into Nepal," *The Diplomat*, February 1, 2017, <http://thediplomat.com/2017/02/after-the-blockade-chinas-push-into-nepal/>
- 99 Pushpa Adhikari, *Ties That Bind: An Account of Nepal-China Relations*, (Kathmandu: Sangam Institute, 2010), 81.
- 100 "One Belt One Road conference concludes with 8-point declaration," *Kathmandu Post*, January 19, 2017, accessed April 27, 2017, <http://kathmandupost.ekantipur.com/news/2017-01-19/one-belt-one-road-conference-concludes-with-10-point-declaration.html>
- 101 Bikash Sangralu, "How Nepal got the electricity flowing," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 16, 2017, accessed March 31, 2017, <http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Asia-South-Central/2017/0116/How-Nepal-got-the-electricity-flowing>
- 102 "Under China's Shadow: Mistreatment of Tibetans in Nepal" *Human Rights Watch*, 2014.
- 103 *Ibid.*
- 104 *Ibid.*
- 105 *Ibid.*
- 106 Fahad Shah, "Nepal's Balancing Act", *Foreign Affairs*, February 25, 2016, accessed March 20, 2017, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2016-02-25/nepals-balancing-act>.
- 107 Zhu Ningzhu (ed.), "China becomes largest FDI contributor in Nepal," *Xinhua*, January 22, 2014, accessed April 13, 2017,
- 108 "Aid Management Platform", *Government of Nepal: Ministry of Finance*, accessed March 22, 2017, <http://amis.mof.gov.np/portal/>
- 110 *Ibid.*
- 111 Hiranya Lal Shrestha, *Sixty Years of Dynamic Partnership*, (Kathmandu, Nepal-China Society, 2015), 179.
- 112 Yang Yi (ed.), "Nepal, Chinese contractor to sign agreement for Pokhara," *Xinhua*, May 31, 2013, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/business/2013-05/31/c_132423005.htm
- 113 Donatella Lord, interviewed by Steeve Inskeep, *India, China Seek to Capitalize on Nepal's Water Wealth*, NPR Morning Edition, April 17, 2015, <http://www.npr.org/2015/04/17/400285221/india-china-seek-to-capitalize-on-nepals-water-wealth>
- 114 "Under China's Shadow: Mistreatment of Tibetans in Nepal" *Human Rights Watch*, 2014
- 115 *Ibid.*
- 116 *Ibid.*
- 117 *Ibid.*; Gopal Sharma, "China raises Nepal aid five-fold in regional diplomacy push," *Reuters*, December 26, 2014, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-nepal-china-idUSKBN0K40LK20141226>
- 118 "China provides digital trunking system to Nepal police," *China Daily*, September 2, 2013, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2013-09/02/content_16938697.htm
- 119 "Under China's Shadow: Mistreatment of Tibetans in Nepal."
- 120 Ben Blanchard, "China says to hold first military drills with Nepal next year," *Reuters*, December 29, 2016, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-nepal-defence-idUSKBN14I0RL>
- 121 "Nepal, China to hold first ever joint military drill," *Daily Sun*, April 14, 2017, <http://daily-sun.com/post/219504/Nepal-China-to-hold-first-ever-joint-military-drill-from-Sunday>

- 122 Sumit Ganguly and Brandon Miliate, "India Pushes Nepal into China's Arms," *Foreign Policy*, October 23, 2015, <http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/10/23/india-pushes-nepal-into-chinas-arms/>
- 123 Andrew Scobell, Ely Ratner, and Michael Beckley, *China's Strategy Toward South and Central Asia: An Empty Fortress* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2014), 52.
- 124 Syed Rifaat Hussain, "Sino-Pakistan Ties: Trust, Cooperation, and Consolidation," in *The New Great Game: China and South and Central Asia in the Era of Reform*, ed. Thomas Fingar (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2016), 129
- 125 Scobell et al., *China's Strategy Toward South and Central Asia: An Empty Fortress*, 2014, 52
- 126 Tiffany P. Ng, *China's Role in Shaping the Future of Afghanistan* (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2010), http://carnegieendowment.org/files/china_role_afghanistan.pdf
- 127 Zhao Huasheng, *China and Afghanistan: China's Interests, Stances, and Perspectives*. (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2012), 2-3.
- 128 Ibid.
- 129 Justyna Szczudlik-Tatar, *China's Evolving Stance on Afghanistan: Towards More Robust Diplomacy with "Chinese Characteristics"* (Warsaw: Polish Institute of International Affairs, 2014), http://www.pism.pl/files/?id_plik=18261
- 130 Zhao, *China and Afghanistan*, 3.
- 131 Elizabeth Wishnick, "Post-2014 Afghanistan Policy and the Limitations of China's Global Role," *Central Asian Affairs* 1(1) (2014): 133-152, doi:10.1163/22142290-00101009.
- 132 "Summaries and Data Packages of Important Areas for Mineral Investment and Production Opportunities in Afghanistan," U.S. Geological Survey, last modified September 2011. <https://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2011/3108/fs2011-3108.pdf>
- 133 Karine Renaud, "2013 Minerals Yearbook - Afghanistan," U.S. Geological Survey, last modified May 2015. <https://minerals.usgs.gov/minerals/pubs/country/2013/myb3-2013-af.pdf>
- 134 Erica Downs, "China Buys into Afghanistan," *SAIS Review* 32(2) (2012): 65-84, doi:10.1353/sais.2012.0022.
- 135 Zhao Huasheng, "Central Asia in Chinese Strategic Thinking," in *The New Great Game*, 174.
- 136 Wishnick, "Post-2014 Afghanistan Policy and the Limitations of China's Global Role, 2014
- 137 Edward Wong and David Jolly, "China Considers Larger Role in Afghanistan Peace Process," *New York Times*, January 24, 2016, <https://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/25/world/asia/china-considers-larger-role-in-afghanistan-peace-process.html>
- 138 Hamid Shalizi, "Afghans arrested Chinese Uighurs to aid Taliban talks bid: officials," *Reuters*, February 20, 2015, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-afghanistan-taliban-china-idUSKBN0LO18020150220>
- 139 Zhao, *China and Afghanistan*, 5.
- 140 Ibid., 10
- 141 Michael Martina, "China's Xi pledges security equipment, training for Afghanistan," *Reuters*, July 10, 2015, accessed March 2017. <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-afghanistan-security-idUSKCN0PK0Q020150710>
- 142 Zhao Huasheng, "What Is Behind China's Growing Attention to Afghanistan?," Carnegie Middle East Center, last modified March 8, 2015, <http://carnegie-mec.org/2015/03/08/what-is-behind-china-s-growing-attention-to-afghanistan>
- 143 Brian Spegele and Nathan Hodge, "China Pledges \$327 Million in Aid to Afghanistan," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 29, 2014, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-pledges-327-million-in-aid-to-afghanistan-1414566221>
- 144 "Global Conflict Tracker: Taliban in Afghanistan," Council on Foreign Relations, 2017.
- 145 Zhao, *China and Afghanistan: China's Interests, Stances, and Perspectives*, 2012, 7.
- 146 "Annual (sic) Trade," Islamic Republic of Afghanistan Central Statistics Organization, last modified 2016, accessed April 2017, <http://cso.gov.af/en/page/economy-statistics/6323/annual-trade>
- 147 Scobell et al., *China's Strategy Toward South and Central Asia*, 2014, 57.
- 148 "Q&A: Aynak and Mining in Afghanistan," The World Bank, last modified April 2, 2013, <http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2013/04/02/qa-aynak-mining-afghanistan>
- 149 Wishnick, "Post-2014 Afghanistan Policy and the Limitations of China's Global Role, 2014
- 150 Waslat Hasrat-Nazimi, "The Taliban and China's quest for copper," *DW Deutsche Welle*, February 12, 2016, accessed April 2017, <http://www.dw.com/en/the-taliban-and-chinas-quest-for-afghan-copper/a-36607748>
- 151 Zhao, "What is Behind China's Growing Attention to Afghanistan?"
- 152 Ahmad Bilal Khalil, "Linking Afghanistan to China's Belt and Road," *The Diplomat*, April 24, 2017, <http://thediplomat.com/2017/04/linking-afghanistan-to-chinas-belt-and-road/>
- 153 Zhao, "What is Behind China's Growing Attention to Afghanistan?"
- 154 "Peacekeeping Fact Sheet," *United Nations Peacekeeping*, last updated March 31, 2017, <http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/resources/statistics/factsheet.shtml>; "UN's Mission Summary by Country," *United Nations Peacekeeping*, (March 13, 2017), http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/contributors/2017/mar17_3.pdf
- 155 Emily Grosden, "China to Build Nuclear Reactor in Essex After Hinkley Deal Approved," *The Telegraph*, September 15, 2016, <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/business/2016/09/15/china-to-build-nuclear-reactor-in-essex-after-hinkley-deal-appro/>